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Requirements for Spinoff Transactions

By: Elliot Pisem and David E. Kahen

ection 355 of the Internal Reven-
ue Code permits a corporation to
distribute to its shareholders the

stock of one or more of its subsidiaries
(generally referred to below as "con-
trolled corporations") without the
recognition of gain by either the distrib-
uting corporation or its shareholders, if
there is a corporate business purpose for
the distribution and other specific re-
quirements of section 355 are met.

The IRS has published several rul-
ings this year regarding the require-
ments of section 355, in an effort to fa-
cilitate the completion of spinoff trans-
actions without advance IRS review
through the time-consuming private let-
ter ruling process. The two most recent
rulings relate to the requirement, not set
forth in the statute but established by
case law and by regulations under sec-
tion 355, that a transaction must be mo-
tivated, in whole or substantial part, by
a corporate business purpose in order to
come within section 355.

Two other rulings, published ear-
lier this year and also briefly discussed
below, relate to the statutory require-
ment that, in general, each of the distrib-
uting corporation and controlled corpo-
ration be engaged, immediately follow-
ing the distribution, in a trade or busi-
ness that had been actively conducted
for the 5-year period preceding the dis-
tribution.

Background
Section 355 will not apply to a

transaction that lacks a corporate busi-
ness purpose. Section 1.355-2(b)(2) of
the regulations states that "[a] corporate
business purpose is a real and substan-
tial non-Federal tax purpose germane to
the business of the distributing corpora-
tion, the controlled corporation, or the
affiliated group . . . to which the distrib-
uting corporation belongs."

Thus, a transaction motivated sole-
ly by a purpose to reduce Federal taxes
will not qualify under section 355. Sim-
ilarly, a transaction motivated solely by
personal planning considerations of
shareholders will not qualify.

Frequently, however, the distinc-
tion between a shareholder and corpo-
rate business purpose is not clear-cut,
for example, in situations typically in-
volving closely-held businesses. The
management of business operations and
planning for corporate growth in such
corporations may be impeded if the
principal shareholders and managers
have different objectives and manage-
ment styles or simply dislike each other.

The regulations under section 355
briefly acknowledge the difficulty in
distinguishing between corporate and
shareholder purposes in some circum-
stances, stating that "a shareholder pur-
pose for a transaction may be so nearly
coextensive with a corporate business
purpose as to preclude any distinction
between them." In such a case, the cor-
porate business purpose requirement
will be met. The IRS recently elabo-
rated on this issue in a helpful way by

ruling that a transaction motivated in
large part by personal circumstances
may nevertheless qualify as a spinoff.

Rev. Rul. 2003-52
In Rev. Rul. 2003-52, a corporation

(X) engaged in two farming businesses
-- growing grain, and breeding and rais-
ing livestock -- was owned equally by
four shareholders: Father, Mother, Son,
and Daughter. Son was more interested
in the livestock business and Daughter
more interested in the grain business,
and they disagreed on issues relating to
the future direction of the two busi-
nesses. In addition, Son disliked Daugh-
ter's husband (and vice-versa) for rea-
sons unrelated to the farm business, and
Father and Mother believed that having
Son and Daughter continue in business
together would lead to family discord.

In order to permit each of Son and
Daughter to focus on management and
business strategy for the business that
each was more interested in, to improve
"family harmony," and to accomplish
estate planning objectives for the senior
generation, X transferred the livestock
business to a newly formed subsidiary
(Y) and distributed half the stock of Y
to Son in exchange for his stock in X.
The balance of the Y stock was distrib-
uted by X to Father and Mother in ex-
change for half of their X stock. Father
and Mother also amended their wills to
provide that, upon their death, Son
would receive stock in Y only, with
Daughter receiving their X stock.
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The ruling discusses the corporate
business purpose requirement described
in the section 355 regulations, and fo-
cuses in particular on an example in
those regulations involving a corpora-
tion with two businesses (jewelry and
furniture) and two shareholders (A and
B). In the example, A, who is more in-
terested and proficient in the furniture
business, and B, who is more interested
and proficient in the jewelry business,
believe that operations of the two busi-
nesses will be enhanced if the busi-
nesses are separated and each of A and
B focuses on the business in which he is
more interested.

Accordingly, A and B decide to
split up the two businesses through a
distribution of the jewelry business. The
example concludes that the distribution
has a valid corporate business purpose.

The fact pattern in Rev. Rul. 2003-
52 presented a more difficult case than
the example in the regulations, in that
the shareholder purposes were more
distinct and arguably more numerous.
Specifically, the transaction is de-
scribed as fulfilling two shareholder
purposes (estate planning, and promo-
tion of family harmony) and one corpo-
rate purpose with personal aspects (to
allow Son and Daughter to each apply a
consistent business strategy to the busi-
ness in which he or she is most inter-
ested). Nevertheless, the ruling con-
cludes that the spinoff was motivated in
substantial part by a business strategy
purpose intended to benefit each busi-
ness, and that this motivation is suffi-
cient to meet section 355's corporate
business purpose requirement.

Rev. Rul. 2003-55
Another recent ruling, Rev. Rul.

2003-55, concerns a different issue re-
lating to corporate business purpose un-
der section 355, namely, whether the
business purpose requirement is satis-
fied if the transaction is motivated by an
objective that, because of a change in
circumstances, cannot be achieved after
the distribution.

D, a public corporation, conducts
two businesses (A and B) directly and a
third business through "C," a subsidi-
ary. C needs additional capital, and an
investment banker advises D that this

may be accomplished most efficiently
by separating C from D, with C then
making a public offering of its stock.

In reliance on the investment bank-
er's advice, the stock of C is distributed
by D to its shareholders, and C then pre-
pares to issue additional stock in a pub-
lic offering. Market conditions deterio-
rate unexpectedly, however, before the
offering can be effected, and C and its
advisors conclude that the offering
should be postponed.

One year after the distribution, and
at a time when market conditions con-
tinue to preclude a stock offering, C
raises funds for its capital needs through
a sale of debentures.

The ruling observes that the regula-
tions do not require that the corporate
business purpose motivating a spinoff
be achieved; they merely require that, at
the time of the distribution, the purpose
exist and motivate the transaction in
whole or in substantial part.

Thus, the IRS concluded, an unan-
ticipated change in circumstances that
prevents achievement of the ultimate
purpose of the distribution should not
preclude the satisfaction of the business
purpose requirement at the time of the
distribution. Therefore, the distribution
by D in this case met the business pur-
pose requirement.

The conclusion in the ruling that
the business purpose requirement was
satisfied seems obvious in light of the
fundamental principle, almost univer-
sally applicable in federal tax contexts,
that the tax treatment of a transaction is
to be determined by reference to the
facts and circumstances at the time of
the transaction. The issuance of the rul-
ing may suggest, however, that IRS au-
ditors have argued (or, at a minimum,
that practitioners are concerned that au-
ditors would argue) that a transaction
did not qualify under section 355 be-
cause a business purpose cited for the
transaction was not ultimately attained.

While the ruling is helpful as far as
it goes, in real life facts tend to be more
complex and ambiguous, and contem-
poraneous and subsequent events may
prompt the IRS to assert that the pur-
ported business purpose never, in fact,

existed and that section 355 does not ap-
ply.

For example, what if D had reason
to believe at the time of the distribution
that market conditions might be about
to decline, so that there was some doubt
that a stock offering could actually be
made at a reasonable valuation? Or
what if C was spun off, but thereafter
never got so far as to undertake signifi-
cant preparation for a public offering, in
light of declining market conditions? Or
what if market conditions did not pre-
clude a public stock offering by C, but
simply made it less attractive than the
debt alternative?

The specificity with which facts are
set out in the ruling suggests that the
IRS may sometimes cite failure to ac-
complish an alleged purpose for a
spinoff, together with other circum-
stances, as evidence that such purpose
was never truly a substantial motivating
factor for the spinoff transaction. Thus,
from a planning perspective, it remains
prudent for taxpayers and their advisers
to consider, in determining whether it is
likely that the qualification of a transac-
tion under section 355 will be chal-
lenged, the probability that a stated
business purpose may not be achieved.

Five-Year Business Requirement
Two rulings earlier this year re-

garding the “active trade or business”
requirement under section 355 are also
noteworthy.

Section 355(b) requires that, in
general, each of the distributing corpo-
ration and the controlled corporation be
engaged, immediately after the distribu-
tion, in a trade or business actively con-
ducted throughout the 5-year period
ending on the date of the distribution (a
“qualifying business”).

A common issue in this regard is
whether a business, itself less than five
years old, which is related to a qualify-
ing business of the taxpayer can share
the "5-year" history of the qualifying
business for purposes of section 355, so
that the newer business may be incorpo-
rated and then spun off on a nontaxable
basis.

In Rev. Rul. 2003-18, the IRS con-
cluded that the acquisition, by an auto
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dealer selling automobiles under one
brand (X), of a franchise and related as-
sets pertaining to a second automobile
brand (Y), constituted an expansion of
the dealer’s existing business, because
the two products were similar, the asso-
ciated business activities were the same,
and the Y brand business involved the
use of experience and know-how al-
ready developed in selling the X brand
automobiles. Therefore, brand Y was
viewed as a qualifying business for pur-
poses of a spinoff of the brand X assets
that was effected only two years after
the Y acquisition.

Rev. Rul. 2003-38 involved a cor-
poration in the retail shoe store business

for more than 5 years that launched a
web site to sell shoes over the Internet.
Two years after the launch of the web
site, the site assets were transferred to a
newly formed subsidiary that was then
spun off. The IRS concluded that the
web site business should be viewed as
an expansion of the pre-existing retail
store shoe business for section 355 pur-
poses because of the similarities and re-
lationships between the two businesses,
notwithstanding that the web site in-
volved know-how not associated with
retail store operations, such as differing
marketing strategies, distribution
chains, and technological issues.

All of the rulings described above
appear to be consistent with widely held
views among tax practitioners as to the
appropriate analysis with respect to the
issues addressed in the rulings. Alt-
hough they do not appear to contain any
major surprises, the rulings should be
welcomed as appearing to evidence an
IRS objective of allaying some con-
cerns relating to the qualification of rel-
atively common spinoff transactions
under section 355, and in that way re-
ducing the tax burden of continuing to
conduct business in corporate form.

Reprinted with permission from the June 19, 2003 edition of the New York Law Journal
© 2017 ALM Media Properties, LLC,

All rights reserved.
Further duplication without permission is prohibited.

ALMReprints.com – 877-257-3382 – reprints@alm.com.

mailto:reprints@alm.com

